Local Comprehensive Planning Committee

September 8, 2005, 9:30 a.m.

Town Hall Hearing Room

Present:  Ben Gitlow; Paul Banner; Paul Pilcher; Barbara Gray; Robert Prescott, Mass Audubon; Suzanne Grout Thomas, Beach Director; Thomas Flynn, Coastal and Pond Access Committee; Rex Peterson, ATA; Elga Wasserman, NRTA; May Ruth Seidel, NRTA; Carol Winer, NRTA

1. Approval of minutes

Ms. Gray made a motion to approve the minutes of August 4, 2005 as presented.  Mr. Pilcher seconded the motion, and the committee’s vote in favor of the motion was unanimous.

2. Analysis of question “M”

Mr. Gitlow distributed and reviewed his analysis of question “M” from the Town-side survey.  The themes identified were keep Wellfleet the same, control development and protect and preserve access to the coast and ponds.

3. Letter of thanks

Mr. Pilcher suggested sending a letter of thanks to Denny O’Connell.  The rest of the committee supported his suggestion.

4. Coastal and Pond Access

Mr. Flynn said that the charge of the Coastal and Pond Access Committee (CPAC) is to establish ownership of access to the water, to maintain the access points physically and to notify the Selectmen when work is needed.  He would like to see a Town “land steward” whose job would be to inspect and monitor all Town-owned property.  He said that legal issues are generally referred to the administration and to Town Counsel.  The Selectmen and the Town have no clear policy on landings and access to landings.

Mr. Gitlow noted that some traditional points of access have come under private ownership.  Mr. Flynn added that maintenance is expensive, but the goal of the CPAC is to maintain safe and legal access in an ecologically responsible way.  Mr. Pilcher asked if the CPAC could coordinate its effort with the Conservations Commission since they have control over land within 100 feet of the water.  Ms. Gray suggested looking into conservation restrictions adopted at Town Meeting for a border or buffer around the ponds.  Mr. Banner said that the Conservation Commissions jurisdiction comes from the Wetlands Protection Act.  They allow no building within the first 50 feet, and only allow building within the 50-100 foot zone with mitigation and strict protocols.  He asked if AmeriCorps could be helpful with the landing maintenance.  

Ms. Gray asked about water quality in the ponds.  Ms. Thomas said that they are tested weekly by Barnstable County.  Bad quality usually comes from run off after a heavy rainstorm.  As far as people getting sick from using the ponds, she noted that the ponds act as disease vector.  Illness can be passed from one child to another.  

Mr. Prescott noted that Drummer Cove, after four years of testing under the Mass Estuaries Project, is showing early signs of excessive nitrate loading.  He said that we can get a false sense of security about water quality in the Harbor because of the flushing action of the tides.  Ms. Thomas  explained that the Estuaries Project will identify problem areas within the Harbor and recommend localized solutions to improve the water quality.  The study will develop a maximum daily loading for nitrates in the Harbor.  Mr. Prescott noted that 80% of nitrate loading comes from human sources, primarily septic waste and fertilizers.  

Mr. Gitlow asked what kind of planning was being done for the beaches.  Ms. Thomas said that there is no quick and easy answer to the erosion occurring along the ocean side.  She noted that the Town owns a significant tract of land behind White Crest Beach where perhaps parking for all the ocean beaches might be relocated with a shuttle service.  Ms. Thomas said that she is writing a management plan for Gull Pond that deals with the practical management of the pond and is working with the Conservation Agent on a Notice of Intent to improve the landings.  The plan also deals with private boat rentals, moorings and the Sluiceway.  The plan will pull together information from a number of already existing sources.  Ms. Thomas said that she would recommend no parking at the Sluiceway to protect the fragile resources.  Mr. Flynn added that there are similar problems at the end of King Philip Road.

Mr. Gitlow asked if there was the possibility of a land swap with the Seashore to increase the parking area at Newcomb Hollow.  Ms. Thomas said that it took Provincetown 11 years to negotiate a land swap with the Seashore for their transfer station.  She recommended a “plan B” having the parking for all the ocean beaches behind White Crest.  

Mr. Flynn asked that we refer to “ways to the water” rather than “Town landings”.  He noted that people tend to associate landings with having a place to park their car.  Mr. Flynn distributed a draft policy on Access to Way to the Water that the CPAC has submitted to the Selectmen for consideration.  

Ms. Gray wondered if the goal of acquiring 50% of the available developable land for open space had been achieved over the past ten years.  She also wondered how close we are to build out?  Ms. Seidel wondered how much more development should be allowed based on water nitrate loading?  Mr. Prescott said that without proper planning and regulation, we might see houses on stilts in the salt marshes.  Ms. Wasserman asked if there were any projections on how more building would impact the ponds and coastal resources and an estimate of the cost.  

Mr. Gitlow asked what issues should be addressed in the updated LCP.  Mr. Flynn repeated his support for a Town position that would provide stewardship for open space and access to the water.  Mr. Prescott recommended a Natural Resources Department similar to Eastham that would coordinate the efforts of various Town departments.  Mr. Gitlow asked if the Town can restrict the use of Great Ponds.  Ms. Thomas said that the Harbormaster could control the number of moorings.  Ms. Thomas believes the most effective way to control impact on the ponds is to control the amount of parking.  That might not always work.  For example, Duck Pond has a very small parking lot, but is located adjacent to Paine’s Campground.  Mr. Prescott added that there is a difference between providing access and providing parking.

Ms. Gray asked if the group had any suggestions for goals in the updated LCP?  Ms. Thomas supported Mr. Prescott’s idea of a Natural Resources Department.  The department could oversee and coordinate the efforts of the Shellfish and Marina departments and work with the open space committee and beach department.  Mr. Flynn again suggested a “land steward” and taking a more proactive stance with access to the water and Town landings.  Mr. Gitlow asked if that function could be performed by the NRAB.  Ms. Thomas said it should be an employee and not a volunteer committee.  Mr. Prescott said that Wellfleet is distinctive, and he wants it to stay that way.  Every new house that goes up, people rent it and more people are impacting our natural resources.  It comes down to numbers.  How many people on the beaches?  There are limits, but these do not seem to be recognized by the public.  He strongly supported limiting the use of water resources during the months of July and August.  

Mr. Pilcher asked Ms. Thomas if cutting back on the number of parking spaces has affected the use of the ponds.  Ms. Thomas said it had affected the use of Great Pond.  The number of users at Long Pond has stabilized.  Mr. Pilcher asked who decides that limiting use is a good policy?  Ms. Thomas said that regulations are discussed and voted on by the Selectmen at public hearings.  Mr. Pilcher wondered what was the basis for the restrictions?  Do we know what the optimal usage is?  Ms. Thomas said that her goal is to stabilize the usage.  She noted that the health of most of the ponds is good.  There are some problems at Gull Pond due to the multiple uses.  Mr. Pilcher asked if there was a way to establish maximum usage at the pond?  Ms. Thomas said that the heaviest usage is only between 2:00 and 4:00 p.m. in July and August.  Ms. Winer suggested a goal of establishing a more comprehensive plan for the Central District.  Ms. Seidel expressed support for a Natural Resources department.  Ms. Wasser liked the proactive aspect of that idea.

Respectfully submitted,

Rex Peterson, Assistant Town Administrator  

Benjamin Gitlow, Chairman

